PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, August 19, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, August 19, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
Kenneth A. Tavares
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr.
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.  He welcomed those members in attendance of the Planning Board, School Committee, Advisory & Finance Committee, and Plymouth Rock Studios. 
Town Manager’s Report
Lifeguard Coverage – Town Manager Mark Sylvia advised the public that, due to seasonal staff returning to school, lifeguard coverage ends at Whitehorse Beach, Morton Park, and Fresh Pond on Sunday, August 24, 2008.  Coverage at Plymouth Beach, he said, will remain in place until Labor Day. 
Plymouth Rock Triathlon – Mr. Sylvia announced that the first annual Plymouth Rock Triathlon will be held on August 31, 2008 throughout the Town of Plymouth and, consequently, a number of sites within Town will be closed during the event.  He outlined the details of the closures for the public, which included the State Boat Ramp, the inset roadway across from Brewster Gardens, and Water Street from Brewster Street to Union Street.  The Town has worked closely with the triathlon organizers to publicize these closings to the public, Mr. Sylvia said, and the Police Department will assist with the coordination of traffic during the event.
Shichigahama Delegation – Mr. Sylvia reported that Plymouth recently hosted a delegation from its sister city of Shichigahama, Japan consisting of seven students, a coordinator for international relations, and Mr. Watanabe, the head of Shichigahama’s Cultural Center.  Mr. Sylvia read aloud a letter from Shichigahama’s Mayor Watanabe (not the same person as Mr. Watanabe from the Cultural Center) in which the Mayor honored the 18-year sister city relationship.  Mr. Sylvia noted that gifts were exchanged between the two municipalities, and those items from Shichigahama, he said, will be displayed at Town Hall.   Lastly, Mr. Sylvia thanked School Committee member Margie Burgess for her efforts in making the visit a success.   
Superintendent Gary Maestas addressed the Board and shared his thoughts on the successful visit and exchange.  He commended Margie Burgess and Patrick O’Brien, Special Assistant to the Town Manager, for their work in coordinating events during the visit, and he thanked Chairman Quintal for the warm welcome he gave to the delegation.

Chairman Quintal made note of the Jennifer Lynn Kane Tournament, during which some of the funds raised will be put toward the construction of a Japanese bell tower honoring the 20th anniversary of Plymouth’s sister city relationship with Shichigahama.  Chairman Quintal also thanked Selectman Mahoney for his efforts in securing a donation of Red Sox tickets for the visiting students.

Licenses

One Day All Alcohol License

· Plymouth Guild for the Arts, Inc., Andrew Kusmin, 11 North Street, requested a One Day All Alcohol Liquor License for September 12, 2008 from 6:00 p.m. to 9:30 p.m. for the opening of the Annual Art Show, “Under the Tent,” on the Training Green.  Liquor Liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day All Alcohol Liquor License (as outlined above) for Plymouth Guild for the Arts, Inc. / Andrew Kusmin.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt License (New)

· Our House Services, Philippe Ducrot, 40 Russell Street, requested four (4) One Day Wine & Malt licenses from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for wine tasting dinners on the following dates: August 22nd, 23rd, 29th, and 30th, 2008.  Liquor liability is in place.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved four (4) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (as outlined above) for Our House Services / Philippe Ducrot.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Common Victualler (New Owner)

· Subway #32687, 131 Commerce Way, Aryan Patel (formerly owned by Raymond Picard) requested a Common Victualler License.  Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building & Inspectional Services and Health Departments.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Common Victualler License for Subway #32687.  Voted 4-0-0, approved. 
Class I Auto Dealer (Addendum)

· Cape Cod Classics Inc. d/b/a Vespa Plymouth, 11 Aldrin Road, requested permission to add the sale of Vespas to their currently approved Class I Auto Dealer license; subject to the conditions of the Building & Inspectional Services Department; limited to Vespas only – no automobiles, trucks, etc.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved an Addendum to the Class II Auto Dealer License (as outlined above) held by Cape Cod Classics Inc. for the addition of Vespa sales, only.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Class II Auto Dealer (New)

· EMB Auto Sales, LLC, 7 Justine Road, Eric Bisson, requested a Class II Auto Dealer License.  Approval of this license is subject to the conditions of the Building & Inspectional Services Department: no storage, display, or repairs at this location.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved a Class II Auto Dealer License (as outlined above) for EMB Auto Sales, LLC.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

New Officers/Directors (Liquor License)

· UR of Plymouth, MA LLC d/b/a Pizzeria Uno Chicago Grille, 10 Shops at 5 Way, requested permission to add new officers to its Annual All-Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License.  Alan M. Fox, Vice President and Robert M. Vincent, Vice President and Treasurer have resigned.  Three new individuals are being appointed:  Louie Psallidas, CFO, Treasurer, Asst. Secretary and Vice President-Finance; Roger L. Zingle, COO and Asst. Secretary; Roger Ahlfield, Asst. Secretary.
On a motion by Selectman Mahoney, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the addition of Louie Psallidas (CFO, Treasurer, Asst. Secretary and Vice President-Finance), Roger L. Zingle (COO and Asst. Secretary), and Roger Ahlfield (Asst. Secretary) as officers/directors on the Annual All-Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License of UR of Plymouth, MA LLC.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes
Chapter 61A Right of First Refusal / Fawn Pond Road – The Board voted to notify ADM Agawam Development LLC that the Town of Plymouth will waive the 120-day time period and will not exercise its right to purchase the property off Fawn Pond Road identified as Plat 117, Portion of 4A, under the provisions of M.G.L. Chapter 61A, Section 14.

Verizon FiOS Tie-Ins – The Board voted to approve Verizon FiOS cable television tie-ins for Plymouth Area Cable Television (PACTV) and Plymouth Community Intermediate School (including access to the Education Channel).
Selectman Machado inquired if the cost to install these tie-ins would be borne by the ratepayers.  Mr. Sylvia responded that ratepayers would not bear the cost of these tie-ins, which are necessary to provide public access. 
1749 Court House Gift & Donation Account – The Board voted to establish a gift and donation account for the 1749 Court House to be used for programming, exhibits, and some repairs.  Note: On June 3, 2008, the Board voted to approve the request of the 1749 Courthouse Committee to setup a gift and donation account for the purpose of gifts and donations.  This administrative note will amend the previous vote on June 3, 2008 to change the purpose of the account as outlined above.   Authorization to spend from the account will be by vote of the 1749 Courthouse Committee.  

Committee Appointment / Affordable Housing – The Board voted to appoint Paul McAlduff to the Affordable Housing Committee for a term effective August 20, 2008 through June 30, 2011. 
Committee Appointment / Solid Waste Designee – The Board voted to appoint Frank Killorin as the Energy Committee’s designee on the Solid Waste Advisory Committee, for a term effective August 20, 2008 through June 30, 2009.  The Energy Committee previously submitted the name of Gerry Sirrico as their designee, but because of scheduling conflicts, Mr. Killorin will serve as its representative. 

Committee Appointment / Roads Advisory – The Board voted to appoint Paul Hapgood to the Roads Advisory Committee for a term effective August 20, 2008 through June 30, 2011. 
Committee Appointment / Recycling – The Board voted to appoint Brighid McHugh-Mullane to the Recycling Committee for a term effective August 20, 2008 through June 30, 2011. 
Committee Appointment / Recycling – The Board voted to re-appoint Janice Capofreddi to the Recycling Committee, for a term effective July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2011.  

Committee Appointment / Recycling – The Board voted to re-appoint John Moran to the Recycling Committee, for a term effective July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2011.  

Public Comment

Chairman Quintal advised those in the audience who wished to speak about Plymouth Rock Studios to hold their comments until the discussion is taken up on the agenda later in the evening.  He then opened the meeting to public comment on all other topics.  No one came forward to address the Board.

Plymouth Rock Studios Citizens Advisory Committee 
Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would choose two (2) neighborhood representatives to serve on the Plymouth Rock Studios Citizens Advisory Committee (“PRSCAC”), all of whom will serve for a term effective August 20, 2008 through June 30, 2009.  There were five (5) applicants for the two (2) seats, he noted, and all live within a one-mile radius of the project site. 
Chairman Quintal then invited the following applicants to appear before the Board, one-by-one, for a brief interview.  Each applicant was given the opportunity to introduce himself and to answer questions posed by the Selectmen. 

James Concannon

601 Long Pond Road
Richard J. Curran

3 Strawberry Hill Road
Carl E. Fletcher

509 Long Pond Road
Robert L. Manson

7 Steeple Chase
Christopher Schelleng

25 Constitution Drive

Selectman Tavares suggested that the community might be better served if the Board appointed all five candidates, considering the amount of work to be done in the short time left before Town Meeting.  Chairman Quintal expressed concern that this same consideration was not given to the neighborhood applicants for the previous 1,000 Acres Citizens Advisory Committee. 
Selectman Tavares made a motion to appoint all five candidates as neighborhood representatives to the Plymouth Rock Studios Citizens Advisory Committee.  Selectman Mahoney seconded the motion.  A brief discussion ensued around the work to be done and available time frame prior to Town Meeting, as well as the merits and fairness of appointing all of the candidates versus filling only the two seats specified.  
On a vote of 3-1-0, with Chairman Quintal voting in opposition, the Board appointed James Concannon, Richard J. Curran, Carl E. Fletcher, Robert L. Manson, and Christopher Schelleng as neighborhood representatives to the Plymouth Rock Studios Citizens Advisory Committee, for terms effective August 20, 2008 through June 30, 2009.

Chairman Quintal called for a five minute recess. 

Joint Meeting to Discuss Plymouth Rock Studios
Planning Board



School Committee
Marc Garrett, Chair



Linda McAlduff, Chair

Malcolm McGregor, Vice Chair

Margie Burgess, Secretary
Paul McAlduff



Dennis Begley
Larry Rosenblum



Nicole Manfredi
William Wennerberg 



Robert Bielan






Debra Betz

Chairman Quintal opened the discussion on the Plymouth Rock Studios Proposal with some guidelines for public comment, and he shared some of his thoughts on the significance of project and the benefits and challenges that it may bring to the community. 
Linda McAlduff called the meeting of the School Committee to order.
Marc Garrett called the meeting of the Planning Board to order.  He provided a brief report on the process by which the Planning Board is reviewing the Movie & Entertainment Production Overlay District (MEPOD).  Mr. Garrett then made note of the four main topics related to the studio proposal to be discussed during the joint session—traffic, noise, visibility, and as-of-right use—and shared some of his thoughts on the technical issues related to the project.
Mr. Sylvia noted that the Planning Board has been the lead board/entity during the review of the studio proposal thus far, and, now, he said, it is time for everyone to come together and review Plymouth Rock Studio’s (“PRS”) plans as the Town proceeds with the Memorandum of Understanding (“MOU”) and Tax Increment Financing (“TIF”) agreement.  Mr. Sylvia acknowledged the short time frame available to complete the review process but explained that the Town must first review the financial data being prepared by its consultant before finalizing these two important documents.

Bill Wynne of PRS provided an opening overview of the project and discussed the work he and his colleagues have done to choose a site, process a project schedule, and develop design standards.  He displayed an aerial map of the property, pointing out its topographical characteristics and explaining how those characteristics have shaped plans for the layout of the site.  Mr. Wynne further discussed access, design concepts, height and setback requirements, noise and light mitigation, and zoning related to the studio project, noting that PRS continues to work with the Planning Board on the MEPOD to address many of these issues.

Mr. Wynne went on to review the four main features of the MOU (access, groundwater, storm water, and wastewater) between the Town and PRS and the “cross-tied” relationship of the MOU with the MEPOD, TIF agreement, and Design Guidelines.   
Chairman Quintal opened for the discussion for questions and comments from the Selectmen, School Committee, and Planning Board.
Selectman Mahoney posed questions to Mr. Wynne and discussion ensued regarding i3 (I-Cubed) funding from the State and development potential along the proposed sewer line extension.  Mr. Wynne explained that the i3 legislation is expected to be in place by Town Meeting, which will provide funding for access and infrastructure improvements.  The sewer line, Mr. Wynne explained, will be extended across Town-owned property, and is not expected to create an environment for runaway development.
Ms. McAlduff noted that the School Committee has unanimously supported the unique opportunity to partner with PRS to protect what she and her fellow members see as Plymouth’s most valuable resource – its students.  
Gary Maestas, Superintendent of Schools, provided a presentation focused upon the question, “Is Plymouth Rock Studios a Good Thing for Plymouth Schools?”  He outlined several features of the project that will bring benefits to the school system, including:
· Infrastructure benefits – traffic improvements; access to extended Town sewer line; reconfiguration of wells/water supply; expansion of Plymouth South High School Campus

· Educational benefits – additional vocational programming relevant to studio opportunities

· Partnership benefits – cooperative opportunities for students to have hands-on experience with and access to the various artistic disciplines within the entertainment production industry; potential to offer means of future employment; professional development for staff

· Enrichment of future mission and initiatives – enhancement of an exciting work environment; recruitment of teachers to Plymouth Schools; increased value of the school system within the community
Prior to the end of the presentation, Mr. Maestas was proud to report that Plymouth’s schools were recently awarded with a $2.5 million Smaller Learning Communities grant.  In answer to the question posed at the commencement of his presentation, Mr. Maestas stated that he and the School Committee believe that, yes, Plymouth Rock Studios is a good thing for Plymouth Public Schools.

Chairman Quintal congratulated Mr. Maestas and his staff for their acquisition of the grant, and he asked if there were any further comments from members of the School Committee or Planning Board.

There were no further comments offered from the School Committee.  

Mr. MacGregor asked Mr. Maestas if there was anything that he and his fellow members of the Planning Board could do to help mitigate the activity around Plymouth South Middle School during the construction phases of the studio.  Mr. Maestas asked that the Planning Board and PRS consider only the timing of morning and afternoon travel by construction vehicles around the school, for safety reasons.

Chairman Quintal invited William Driscoll of the Advisory & Finance Committee (“FinCom”) to speak.  Mr. Driscoll outlined some means by which the Planning Board might help to expedite the FinCom’s process of reviewing the MEPOD.  He also asked that the Town refrain from drafting a TIF Agreement that is “too aggressive.”

Seeing no further comment from the Selectmen, School Committee, or Planning Board, Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to public comment.

Karen Buechs, Town Meeting Member, spoke in support of PRS’s project and expressed her belief that the studio will bring several benefits to the entire community.  She referred to the non-binding referendum put forth to voters during the May election that showed strong community support for the studio project, and she asked that the Town’s leaders recognize the message sent by the vote.

Kate Ayson, Plymouth resident and employee of Plymouth Rock Studios’ Rock Educational Collaborative, touted the benefits that the studio will bring to the Plymouth’s local workforce, property values, tourism industry, and schools.

Nathan Buckley acknowledged the role that unions often have in construction projects of this nature but asked that PRS and the Town not allow the unions to prevent local contractors and businesses from also benefiting from involvement and employment with the studio.

Alle Lanza, a member of the Plymouth Rock Studios Citizens Advisory Committee, and now a neighbor of the site where the studio is proposed, expressed concerns about the ‘us-versus-them’ environment that she perceives has been created between those who support the studio and those who have legitimate questions about it.  Ms. Lanza acknowledged that Plymouth cannot close its doors to progress, but its citizens can, she said, take care to make sure that progress comes in a mindful, measured form.  
Jim Sweeney, member of the Advisory & Finance Committee and Sustainable Plymouth, a local citizens group, shared his belief that PRS will be a positive project for Plymouth with benefits that far outweigh the negatives.  He referenced the loss of Ocean Spray’s Headquarters to another community and cautioned the Town to avoid a similar loss.

Seeing no further public comment, Chairman Quintal offered members of the Planning Board and School Committee the opportunity to share any last thoughts.  After some brief comments, the Planning Board and School Committee each voted unanimously to adjourn its respective meeting.  
Chairman Quintal called for a five minute recess.  

After returning from a brief break, Chairman Quintal asked if there was any further comment from his fellow Selectmen, but none was offered.  Chairman Quintal shared some encouraging words about Plymouth’s future despite the current economic challenges, noting the proposed studio project and the recent elevation of Plymouth’s bond rating.  Much change has come to Plymouth within his own lifetime, he acknowledged, and the Town will continue to grow, despite efforts to resist it.  It is the Board’s responsibility, however, to hear and respond to the concerns raised by its residents, he said, and the Town will continue to work on behalf of all of its citizens towards the best possible outcome.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Closing of Long Beach Crossover – Selectman Machado inquired if the Town could consider keeping the crossover to Long Beach open through Columbus Day, as opposed to the usual Labor Day closing date, in the event there are more weekends of good weather.  Mr. Sylvia responded that, while this may be considered, the Town must first ensure that it complies with the Beach Management Plan it submits to the State.

Update on DPW Annex and Former Parks Garage – Selectman Mahoney requested an update on the DPW Annex (former MBO Precast property) and the former DPW Parks garage at Stephens Field.  
Mr. Sylvia responded that the Parks, Forestry, and Cemetery divisions have moved into the DPW Annex building, with Water and Carpentry divisions to follow.  The Department of Occupational Safety and the Town’s Health Director have made recommendations for cleaning and conditioning the space, he said, with which the Town has complied.  In addition, Mr. Sylvia reported, a considerable amount of drainage and site excavation work has been done as part of the improvements made to the Annex.

The Town will continue to utilize the municipal yard at the former DPW Parks garage at Stephens Field, Mr. Sylvia said.  It is the Town’s hope, he noted, to conduct a 21E study and determine the best recreational use of the vacated property as an expansion of Stephens Field. 

Re-Location of Meetings for Large Crowds – Chairman Quintal inquired if the Board might consider relocating its meetings when a large crowd is expected.  Both Selectman Tavares and Mr. Sylvia acknowledged that this has been considered in the past, but due to the constraints of live broadcasting, meetings must either be held in the Mayflower Room at Town Hall or in the Little Theater at PCIS to reach both audience participants and viewers at home.  Mr. Sylvia added that the Town could investigate the installation of an additional live feed at another, larger venue.

New Business

Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation (“PGDC”) – Chairman Quintal noted that he would like to see the PGDC’s financials prior to meeting in joint session with its members.   Selectman Tavares agreed and asked that the financials be presented in a three or four-year comparison.  Selectman Tavares also asked if data could be provided on the revenues collected by the Town when it managed the parking plan, itself.  
Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Recorded by Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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